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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department




           January 11, 2021
Online Present:  Commissioners Fisher, Hersh & Lindemer; Manager Kelly, and Business Manager Lemire
Also online present: Mike Manugian, Jon Patterson; recorded and broadcast by The Groton Channel
Also present via telecom: Attorney Robert Collins
The meeting was called to order at 3:00 p.m.
MINUTES
Mr. Hersh MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF DECEMBER 7, 2020. 
The motion was seconded, ROLL CALL VOTE Hersh – aye, Lindemer – aye, Fisher – aye.

SANDY POND PROPERTY

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on a discussion that began about one year ago regarding the property at Sandy Pond Road that GELD controls.  He gave a short overview for Mr. Fisher as he was not present when the discussions began.  GELD controls a parcel of land on Sandy Pond Road that is 11.9 acres. It was gifted to GELD by Mr. Bob Lacombe and Mr. Dave Moulton many years ago when they were doing the permitting for the Robin Hill development. 

Over the years, GELD has analyzed this parcel for potential GELD use.  The Board did not choose it as the location for the new office and garage facilities. Due to multiple factors, it is not a great location to add solar. The Department of Fish and Game which works to preserve the state’s natural resources, does not find this a favorable site for solar since all the trees would have to be removed.  There are also multiple challenges with National Grid regarding the transmission easement crossing.  All challenges can be overcome, but the cost to do so makes this a less than desirable site.
Mr. Collins reiterated that Mr. Moulton would like to purchase the land back from GELD preferably to create a 55+ development of 24 units (1/2 being affordable); he would also be willing to set aside a ½ acre for a potential substation.  Mr. Collins is wondering if a Letter of Intent would be useful. He noted that Mr. Kelly would have to issue an RFP and his offer would be one of many possible offers. Mr. Collins noted that Mr. Moulton has his own challenges regarding permitting.  If he cannot get the permitting for the 55+ development, he would consider a single family plus a hammerhead lot. 

Mr. Hersh stated “you know what they say about land…they’re not making anymore of it”; he is in no hurry to sell; he believes it could be good for a 40B, but hesitant to part with it. Mr. Fisher said he is no hurry to sell either.  He would be concerned about an affordable housing complex so far away from the center of town.  He wanted to know what the benefits are to GELD for keeping versus selling.  Mr. Lindemer does not want to add a substation near any type of development – he believes that equals liability.  Mr. Kelly asked if he should issue an RFP to see what the numbers look like.  Mr. Fisher stated we could see if there is market interest.  Mr. Hersh said he would prefer to wait – if offers come in, it tends to push us toward a sale. He noted that the land may be worth more in the future.  Mr. Lindemer mentioned the option to monetize the land and redeploy the money for other projects.  He does not believe the land is providing any benefit to GELD or its ratepayers.  

After some discussion, the Board VOTED:

TO ISSUE AN RFP FOR THE PARCEL OF LAND ON SANDY POND ROAD THAT IS CONTROLLED BY GELD AND TO ACCEPT A LETTER OF INTENT FROM ATTORNEY COLLINS ON BEHALF OF MR. MOULTON.
ROLL CALL VOTE Hersh – nay, Lindemer – aye, Fisher – aye.
Mr. Collins left the meeting at 3:30 PM.

MANAGER’S REPORT
Mr. Kelly discussed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.
Mr. Kelly wanted to thank state legislator Ms. Sheila Harrington.  She has been a strong advocate of GELD and of MEAM’s-the Municipal Electric Association of Massachusetts position regarding how municipal light plants represent their carbon free energy with the state. 
For a little background, in 2017 it became apparent that both the legislative and regulatory branches of Massachusetts government wanted to become more involved with municipal light plant regulations.  MEAM began working on a plan that could get unanimous agreement among its 42 members to continue municipal light plant’s local control. GELD’s portfolio is currently 70% carbon free but according to the MA Department of Energy Resources (DOER), the “qualifying” green energy percentage is zero. That is obviously a huge divide and MEAM has been working on a solution that all parties could agree to. Last Monday, a bill was delivered to the governor that was passed by both houses using the language that MEAM had created as a solution to the challenges with Beacon Hill. Ms. Harrington was extremely helpful in getting MEAM’s language into the bill.  Municipals agreed to higher carbon-free goals than that of the Investor-Owned Utilities (IOUs) but muni’s get to define “carbon free” and maintain local control. All current contracts that are carbon free can be counted as “green” based on our definitions. We further agreed that all “new” contracts would be based on the state’s language.  This would mean we would have to retire the renewable energy certificates (RECs) going forward to count future contracts as green.  Strategically we have given up some flexibility in the out years (10 to 20 years) but currently being able to define our current carbon free power is a win for municipal light plants.
End of year cash has a happy ending. Six months ago, GELD had zero in depreciation and at our six-month audit, cash was negative $23k and we could not process all the bills that were due by the end of June.  The past six months have turned around. Withdrawing $120k from the Rate Stabilization Fund and the rate increase in September have done exactly what was expected. GELD ended the year with a cash balance of $297,144.74 and $100,003.56 in depreciation.
Year-end arrears totaled $18k. Mr. Kelly stressed how pleased he is with Ms. DiGeronimo’s performance and the extremely low arrears especially considering CoVid-19.

Mr. Lindemer said to thank Ms. DiGeronimo for a job well done!  
KWh sales for December were up 1.97%; sales for the year ended up 1.6% and sales compared to the five-year average are up 0.28%.  

Mr. Kelly displayed and discussed the overtime report and discussed outages. There were several call outs and several outages since the last meeting.  
The total of new poles in 2020 is 175.
There were 40 Dig Safes since the last meeting.

CAPITAL BUDGET

Mr. Kelly explained that he and Ms. Lemire have been researching future potential AMI meter reading and billing systems.  He noted that the only negative that we have heard about the preferred billing system is their service department is maxed out deploying new systems nationwide, so customization requests are extremely slow and overall service requests are slower than usual.  

Regarding the preferred AMI meter reading system, Mr. Kelly has heard nothing negative.

Mr. Kelly and Ms. Lemire agree that the best path forward would be to issue the AMI meter system RFP first so we can use our software tech for both transitions. He has provided exceptional customer service to GELD for 30 years. Mr. Kelly will begin the RFP process for the AMI meter system soon.  The Board members requested to see the RFP before it is issued.  
Mr. Kelly agreed.
POWER SUPPLY
Mr. Patterson displayed the “2021 Power Purchase Strip Prices” spreadsheet which included today’s pricing for various power strips and noted we are currently covered 80-85% through March 2021 for peak power and 57-74% for off-peak power.  Based on the current day ahead prices and the prices we have been paying, he believes we are in a great position without making any new purchases this month. Mr. Fisher and Mr. Lindemer agreed.
He then displayed a new spreadsheet titled “2021 Long Term Power Strip Prices” which shows the long-term power strips in 5- and 10-year blocks for on-peak power and on-peak power that meets Massachusetts renewable standards. For now, this is informational, but the Board may want to start discussing these types of purchases in the future.  In September of 2017 and 2018, GELD purchased two long-term strips from NextEra (an 11-year and 12-year block) with the average price of $47.42 per MW for every peak hour.  The full year on-peak average day ahead for 2017 – 2020 is also listed for comparison.
After some discussion, the Board agreed to hold off on any power purchases this month and revisit the topic next month.
SOLAR UPDATE

Mr. Patterson displayed the “Solar Cost Savings” spreadsheet and discussed some of the data. He noted that our solar production is dwindling down due to shorter days.  We received 87 MW of power from the Cow Pond Brook solar farm in December.  The peak this year was in July.  Our average day ahead peak power cost for the month of December was $42.93 per MW – but the average power price for year end 2020 was $26.54 per MW. This shows how soft the market has been this past year.
NEW & CURRENT PROGRAMS

Mr. Patterson stated that the Highway Generator is now up and running. He noted that it ran three times in December and hit the December peak, which was December 17, hour ending 1800 hours (6:00 PM).  The generator’s output is 220 kW and is now able to be dispatched.  For December 2020, GELD reduced the RNS transmission bill by $2,402 based on comparing to the December 2019 bill. The LNS savings could be anywhere between $200 and $800 based on August ($200) and November ($812) bills.  A comfortable estimate is $500.

Mr. Patterson updated the Board on year-end numbers for the heat loan and rebate program.  The budget for 2020 was originally $10,000 for zero-interest loans and $3,000 for heat loan rebates which were combined into one rebate/loan amount of $13,000.  We ended the year $3,988.47 overbudget for rebates.
$10,418.32 for 21 heat pump rebates
$6,570.15 for 5 zero interest heat loans

So far in 2021, we have one rebate application for $471.40.
LONG-TERM STRATEGY

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on two RFPs he will be issuing over the next year or two – one for a new billing system and one for a new AMI meter system.  He asked the Board for direction regarding cash balances versus projects.  Mr. Fisher said regarding a specific cash goal he suggests keeping a positive cash flow, but also allowing for investments in the grid and GELD’s future.  Mr. Kelly asked for his goals to be revisited.
NEW/OTHER BUSINESS

Mr. Hersh asked about the 4/40 rate academic paper that is being contemplated for next summer’s 4/40 test program.  Mr. Kelly noted that he would like to get 300+ participants for the 2021 4/40 test program.  For the academic paper, the professor at the University of Pittsburgh, would like to set up specific control groups and design of experiments. Mr. Hersh asked to sit in on the call with Mr. Nikolic regarding the control groups and will provide an overview to the rest of the commissioners.  Mr. Kelly agreed.
It was determined the next online meeting is scheduled for Monday, February 8, 2021 at 3:00 p.m.

Agenda items having been concluded; the regular meeting adjourned at 4:19 p.m.









Respectfully submitted,

      
Tammi Lemire
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